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DeKalb County Government 
Sycamore, Illinois 

 
Finance Committee Minutes 

March 5, 2014 
 

The Finance Committee of the DeKalb County Board met on Wednesday, March 5, 2014, at 7:00 
p.m. in the Administration Building’s Conference Room East. Chairman Stephen Reid called the 
meeting to order. Members present were Anthony Cvek, Charles Foster, Mrs. Haji-Sheikh, Mr. 
Stoddard and Mrs. Tobias. Mrs. Fullerton was absent. 

Also present was Gary Hanson, Pete Stefan, Paul Miller, Christine Johnson, Jim Scheffers, Joan 
Hanson and Mark Pietrowski. 

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES 

It was moved by Mrs. Haji-Sheikh, seconded by Mrs. Tobias, and it was carried unanimously to 
approve the minutes from the Finance Committee meeting of February 5, 2014.  

APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA 

It was moved by Mr. Stoddard, seconded by Mr. Cvek, and it was carried unanimously to 
approve the agenda as presented. 

FY2013 YEAR-END BUDGET TRANSFERS 

Pete Stefan, DeKalb County Finance Director, explained this was an annual housekeeping item 
that adjusts the various budget expenditure categories of Salaries and Benefits, Capital Outlays, 
Commodities and Services, and Fund Transfers for each budget cost center to ensure that no 
category exceeds its budgeted amount for the fiscal year. He further explained that the 
adjustments in the purposed Resolution are separated into two schedules – Attachment A lists 34 
categories that require additional appropriations from either additional revenue sources or fund 
balance, and Attachment B lists 29 categories that require additional appropriations from 
transfers of existing appropriations.  

Mr. Stefan continued to highlight and further explain some of the higher numbers in the 
attachments including: the Broadband Grant due to closing out the grant, the Rehab & Nursing 
Center due to staffing situations, workers comp situations and other subjects related to 
Commodities & Services. He also explained some of the Sheriff’s Department’s additional 
commodities and elaborated on some additional Election costs. 

Mr. Stoddard inquired about the amount in additional funds that are coming out of the fund 
balance now. Mr. Stefan was unable to provide that amount but Mr. Hanson explained a total 
amount would not be an accurate depiction because there are several different funds that are 
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shown on that attached page and each fund stands alone separately. Mr. Stefan also shared that 
the audit field work in the office was just starting this week so the number could slightly change 
but the initial General Fund results were a reduction of $727,000 versus the budgeted amount of 
$856,000 which left about $130,000 in the good and both revenues and expenditures were under 
budget and the net was a positive $130,000 from a budget prospective but the draw down was 
$727,000. 

Mr. Foster announced that based on Mr. Stefan’s explanation that the County overall is spending 
down the fund balance $100,000 less than originally budgeted; he would like to make a motion 
to accept the Resolution forward but did ask when the Resolution is presented to the Full Board 
for approval, that Mr. Stefan give the same explanation as he gave to the Committee to refrain 
from everyone adding up the different funds. Mrs. Haji-Sheikh added that it would be a lot easier 
for them to vote for this Resolution if they can see the balances of all of the funds. Mr. Stefan 
shared that he will tweak the spreadsheet before the Full County Board Meeting so that everyone 
can see the sum of the different funds. 

Mrs. Foster had made the motion to forward the Resolution with the additional 
clarifications to the Full County Board for approval and Mr. Stoddard seconded the 
motion. It carried by a unanimous voice vote. 

LANDFILL HOST COMMUNITY AGREEMENT AMENDMENT 

Mr. Hanson explained that with the court case behind them and the construction permits issued 
for the landfill, this agenda item is in regards to a proposed amendment to the landfill host 
community agreement that would waive the minimum tonnage requirement for the first partial 
year in order to begin collecting host fees earlier than would occur if the minimum tonnage 
requirement were in effect for the first partial year which is currently in 2015. 

The host community agreement amendment is split into three sections with the first waiving the 
minimum guarantee for 2014 and the other two would be to stipulate out the contributions to 
Solid Waste Program and the Forest Preserve until 2015 when they would have the minimum 
guarantee amount. 

Mrs. Haji-Sheikh asked what the fee was per ton. Mr. Hanson answered that it would be $4.60 
per ton. 

Mr. Cvek asked what the purpose of this would be besides additional revenue, he added there is 
already an agreement in place so is there a certain project that is in mind for this early revenue. 
Mr. Hanson answered that his thought would be that the funds would go towards the Jail 
Expansion Project. Mrs. Tobias reiterated that that was the initial purpose of the funds anyway. 

Mr. Cvek expressed his concern with the timeline and the feasibility of proceeding with the Jail 
Expansion Project. 

Mr. Foster shared his concern with recent issues that occurred out at the landfill and expressed 
that fast tracking this project may be another red flag to the public. He also shared that he wanted 
to be sure that Cortland Elementary School had their issues resolved first as well. Mr. Miller 
shared with the Committee a recent update he had from Mr. Briscoe, DeKalb Community School 
District Superintendent.  
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Mr. Foster further asked if this was a timely matter or could the Committee take a month or two 
to make sure that all issues with the surrounding areas of the landfill are cleared. There was 
further discussion on unanswered and unclear issues regarding the landfill. 

Mr. Foster started he appreciated the need and desire to do this but there seems to be many 
unanswered questions so before fast tracking this project he would like to at least take some 
additional time to receive some more answers. 

Mr. Miller asked what exactly the Committee wanted answered. Mr. Stoddard said that he would 
like to know that all issues with Cortland Middle School have been resolved and the School 
District and the Landfill are on good terms and he also wanted as much definition as they can get 
on what exactly happened with the issue that occurred at the landfill a couple months ago. Mrs. 
Haji-Sheikh stated she would like to know when the first minimum guarantee load will begin. 

Mr. Foster moved to table this item until the April Committee Meeting in order to have 
more reassurance on the safety of the children and surround citizens of the landfill and 
have their additional questions answered before voting on the issue. Mr. Stoddard 
seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously. 

FACILITY WATER DAMANAGE UPDATE 

Mr. Scheffers provided information to the Finance Committee regarding water damage that 
occurred at the Courthouse, the Health Facility, and the Legislative Center during the recent 
weather conditions, as well as measurers that are being taken to prevent future incidents of this 
nature. 

Mr. Scheffers started with the Legislative Center and shared there were three small leaks in the 
ceiling but fortunately, that roof is still under warranty until 2017 so those repairs are scheduled 
to be made. 

The Health Department roof has had a rough year, especially back by where the generators are, 
Mr. Scheffers shared. Ice was the main cause of the damage. Facilities Management removed a 
4x8 sheet of wall and took out the insulation in the ceiling. The carpet was not damaged but 
Clean USA did come out the clean the carpets. They are going to hold off on repairing the 
section until the Spring when a roofing company can come out and check on the roof to make 
sure there was not any addition damage done by the weather and melting ice. 

Lastly Mr. Scheffers shared water damages that occurred in the Courthouse in the new addition 
as well as the older sections. These damages are thought to be caused by a 6 inch roof drain pipe. 
The pipe was filled with ice and water but was later plugged up on the roof so the water would 
run off the building instead. After Facilities Management was able to get the leaking in the 
building to stop they went to determine how far back the problem is occurring. It was determined 
that from the outside pit all the way to the inside of the building was plugged with solid ice. 
There is about 10 feet from the pit to the building. After problem was established Mr. Scheffers 
indicated that there are a lot of “what ifs” but none of them can really be answered until Spring. 
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Mr. Cvek asked if there were any preliminary cost estimate of any of these locations. Mr. 
Scheffers shared that as of right now with everything fixed and back to normal the Courthouse 
will be about $10,500, the Health Facility will be about $5,000 and because the Legislative 
Center’s roof is still under warranty, there should be no addition costs. 

The Committee had additional conversations regarding inspecting and keeping a very close eye 
on possible future issues. The Committee thanked Mr. Scheffers for his information. 

COUNTY FINANCIAL PLANNING 

Mr. Stefan presented information on the preliminary operating results for FY2013 for the 
General Fund prior to any audit adjustments. He also shared information regarding some one-
time costs that contributed the $727,000 draw down for the year. The major cause for this is 
State of Illinois collecting old obtainments of sales tax. For FY2013 they took about $680,000 
that the State took back and over the past two years it has been about $1.5 million. Also a 
$350,000 bump to the fund balance was due to syncing sales tax revenue and used tax revenue 
suggested by the auditors. So had those one time fees not been included the draw down would 
have only actually been $400,000 instead of $727,000.  

Mr. Stefan also went over the attached FY2014 Revenue Summary and the Expenditure 
Summary, he indicated that he wanted to try and display what revenues and expenditures were 
controllable and which were more flexible and unrestricted. 

Mr. Stefan shared some indexes he tracks regarding Consumer Prices Indexes. The rest of the 
attached handout articles referred to questions that were asked in regards to the CPI comparing to 
the County expenditures and salaries and why there is a big discrepancy. He expressed he wanted 
to share all these handouts with the Committee to see what information they would like staff to 
put together or gather or survey in order to prepare for the upcoming budget process regarding 
salaries and commodities and services. The Committee appreciated all of the literature and 
reports Mr. Stefan shared with them but they would like to take the time to read and digest all of 
the information before they can think of any additional questions or requests. 

Mr. Cvek wanted to hear a little more information regarding the budget review schedule. Mr. 
Stefan indicated that some of the information he provided was for the FY2014 budget to assist 
with the planning process and get a feel of where the Committee would like to focus and undergo 
in-depth review of their respective budgets. 

Mr. Cvek also shared that the trial of reviewing budgets was put out last month at the Law & 
Justice Committee and it was not received well. He further shared his views on what he would 
like to see put in place. Mr. Hanson indicated his hopes are for the Finance Committee to use the 
handouts they were given as a guide of where to focus everyone’s attention in the upcoming 
budget process. 
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Chairman Reid shared there are major budget issues and he doesn’t have a problem with people 
wanting to individually review budgets but he does think that staff is already doing a good job. 
One issue he wanted to bring up was the aviation fuel tax and asked if there were any further 
answers with the issue. Mr. Hanson said they did not have and answers yet regarding the tax but 
they should soon. The Committee further discussed the aviation sales tax and spoke about the 
plans that are in place if they do not receive that revenue.  

ADJOURNMENT 

It was moved by Mrs. Haji-Sheikh, seconded by Mr. Stoddard, and it was carried unanimously to 
adjourn the meeting. 

 

       Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
       ________________________________ 
       Stephen Reid, Chairman 
 
 
_________________________________ 
Tasha Stogsdill, Recording Secretary  
































